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A Conversation with  
Sr. Elizabeth Carey 
Youõve heard of the FIVE brave nuns who came  

from Ireland to begin our school in 1954,  

but who was the SIXTH ? 
 

 by Debra LaPlante & Mary Jo Wahlers 

 
The following is our conversation with Sr. Elizabeth, the 6th  nun to arrive, about her 
memories of the beginning years at SS. Simon & Jude School.  
 
How did it come about that you would be sent to Arizona?  
I had already made my final profession and knew the other Loreto Sisters who were 
here in Arizona as they were from County Westmeath, so I was sent to replace Sr. 
Carmel in 1955.   (Sr. Maria Sheerin who is also currently living at the convent was also 
sent with Sr. Elizabeth to Arizona at that time, but she only stayed one year as she was 
called to do further studies.)    
 
Did you have any reservations about coming to Arizona?  
Like the original five, I thought I may not return to Ireland again, but five years later, I 
was lucky enough to be able to travel to see my family!   As the Loreto Sisters grew in 
numbers throughout the United States, we often traveled to attend meetings in other 
cities in the U.S, or other countries, and were given the opportunity to visit our families 
in Ireland.  
 
Did you live in the convent here on campus?  
No, the convent wasnõt built yet, so we lived in a house on 27th  Drive in the beginning 
years.   We burned our garbage right at the house in those days, and never  crossed the 
irrigation ditch.   Sr. Eithne cooked meals each day for the five of us.   
 
We would walk to the 6:15 a.m. Mass or occasionally one of the parishioners would 
pick us up and drive us to Mass.  After the 6:15 a.m. Mass we would go back to our 
house and eat breakfast and then walk back again for the start of the school day. (Just 
a note :  This parishioner drove a convertible and the nuns wore full length black habits 
in those days, so it was probably quite an interesting sight to see 5 nuns in a 
convertible!)    
 
What was the walk to school like in the mid -50õs?  I imagine a bit different than 
it is today?  
Oh, yes!   Quite different, as it was not a paved four -lane lane road at that time.   It was 
a dingy little road, and our shoes were always dusty and often there were snakes on 
the road which was interesting!    
 
What grade did you teach when you arrived?  
I taught 1 st grade for several years in the classroom that is now Room 8 (4 th  
grade).   After that, I taught 6 th  grade.   In those days we were adding new classrooms 
each summer so there was always great anticipation in the air for the next grade to be 
added.  
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What was a typical day like for you as a teacher?  
We sometimes had nearly 60 students in a class, so it was crowded!   We had 10 desks 
across and 6 deep.   We ate our lunch in the classroom as we didnõt have a cafeteria yet.  In 
the early years the teachers didnõt have breaks during the day, but the children did have 
time for sports.   At one time, Fr. Johnico, was assigned to our parish and could often be 
found playing basketball with the students which they loved.   One fond memory of teaching 
at that time was that the schoolõs neighbor was the Roer Bird Farm, and you could often 
hear the birds singing during the day which was so lovely.    
  
Did you have other activities for the students to be involved in?  
It was decided that we should begin a band program so all the Loretoõs needed to learn to 
play musical instruments so that we could then teach the children.   It was not enough to 
just teach piano or violin, we needed to learn the flute, clarinet and trumpet.   Our teacher 
was a man by the name of Steve Ryan and we took our lessons from him and then would 
practice often, much to dismay of some who asked if òsome ôol cow was dying!ó  We 
persevered though, and eventually got the hang of it and started a Band program which was 
held before and after school.  
  
The Diocese of Phoenix is just now turning 50 years old ð did that have an effect on 
the Loreto Sisters in those early years?  
It did impact us because we would have to travel to Tucson each Saturday morning to plan 
our curriculum and there was no I -17 to travel on.   The roads were not good, as they are 
now, so it was a long journey for the five of us who rode there each week in a station 
wagon.   The Diocese of Tucson was led by Bishop Gehrke at the time.   We were very 
conscious of the fact that we were teaching in America now, and we made sure to learn as 
much as we could from other Sisters in the Phoenix area so we could get accustomed to the 
teaching methods in the U.S.  
  
You mentioned earlier that you lived on 27 th  Drive ð when did you begin to live in the 
convent?    
After our stay at the house on 27 th  Drive, we moved to what is now the Lifehouse.   It was 
owned by the Burke Family and was pretty cozy for the five of us, but we were happy to be 
on campus.   We all slept two to a room and each night one of us had to take our turn 
sleeping on the couch.   After a time in the Lifehouse, the convent was built, and it was 
grand to see the progress each week.   We moved into the convent around 1959, which was a 
very exciting time for all of us.  
  
Did the priests come over for dinner then like they do now?  
They did, but in the very early years, it wasnõt customary for the priest to eat at the table 
with us, so they would enjoy their meal in another area.   The first priest to sit and eat with 
us was Fr. Horman.   He said Mass in the Chapel for us in the morning and then just 
decided to sit down at the table and join us!   It was wonderful!  
 
You werenõt always here with us at SS. Simon & Jude.  Can you talk a bit about the other 

places you worked?  

I went to Prescott in about 1972.  That was an interesting situation because we were 
replacing nuns from the St. Joseph of Carondelet order who had been in existence for 96 
years!   You can imagine how difficult it was to take their place, so we needed to be very 
sensitive to that when we were beginning our time there.   I also spent time in Flagstaff at the 
request of Fr. Felt who was Pastor there at that time.   He thought because the University 
was there, we could teach and continue our studies at the same time.    
 
Did you enjoy each of the different parishes/schools you were a part of?  
Definitely YES!   All of the Loreto Sisters always felt welcomed wherever we went and felt that 
each community we were part of always òtook us into their hearts.ó                         ˒˒˒˒˒ 
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 The President of the United States was Dwight D. Eisenhower  

 The cost of a gallon of gas was 22 cents  

 A movie ticket was approximately 70 cents  

 The RCA Victor television cost $1,000 in 1954  

 The cost of a postage stamp was 3 cents  

 On May 17, 1954 the Supreme Court ruled that segregated schools were unconstitutional.  

 Brown v. Board of Education  

 The first mass vaccination of children against polio begins in February  

 The 26 th  Academy Awards ceremony was held on March 25, 1954  

 On June 14, 1954 the words òunder Godó were added to the United States Pledge of Allegiance 

 The first issue of Sports Illustrated Magazine was published in August, 1954  

 Perry Comoõs hit òPapa Loves Mamboó and Dean Martinõs òThatõs Amoreó both soar to #1 on 

the song charts during 1954  

 The top -rated television show in 1954 was I Love Lucy which was in black & white.  

 

 

We celebrated our 65th Anniversary & the 65th Anniversary of the arrival 

of the Loreto Sisters on  Thursday, August 22nd with Bishop Olmsted. 

Our 65th 

Anniversary! 

8/22/2019 

 

Thanks to all who 

joined us for this 

special morning! 
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BILL & SUSAN DIMPFEL 
 Stephanie Dimpfel õ07 completed her BS in  

Mechanical Engineering at the University of New  

Mexico in 2016 and will complete her M.A. in  

Interdisciplinary Studies soon.   Part of her studies  

include sewing historical clothing from the 1700õs! 

  Katie Dimpfel õ11 completed her BS in Biology and 

BA in German from Northern Arizona University in 

2018.  She is currently finishing her first year of  

medical school at Rheinische Friedrich Wilhelms  

Universitat in Bonn, Germany.  

 

JIM & SARAH ANDREWS 
  Christina Andrews ô99  is a graduate of Eller School 

of Business and works for Unilever as their West  

Coast Manager for food products in and lives in he  

Marina district in San Francisco, CA.  

  Brandon Andrews ô00 is a graduate of JP Carey 

School of Business at Arizona State University and 

works for Chase Bank in Phoenix.  

 Beth Andrews ô07 is a graduate of Gonzaga  

University and works in Spokane as an Electrical  

Engineer for Avista.   Avista provides electric and  

natural gas service to customers in Washington,  

Idaho, and parts of Oregon.  

 Eric Andrews õ09 is a graduate of the Honors  

College at University of Arizona and works for Salt  

River Project in Phoenix as an Electrical Engineer.  

 

JIM & SHARON PETERSEN 
  Mary Margaret Petersen õ09 was recently commis-

sioned as a 2nd Lieutenant in the US Air Force.   She has 

an undergraduate degree in Neurobiology and  

a Masterõs Degree in Biology from Barrett, the Honors 

College at ASU.   She is currently in her first year of 

Medical school at Midwestern University.  

  Chase Petersen õ11 graduated with a degree in  

Business Administration from Barrett, the Honors  

College at ASU and is the Assistant Plant Manager  

for JMW Truss.  

  Daniel Petersen õ13 has finished his training in  

carrier propulsion with the U.S. Navy as a Petty Officer 

3rd Class and will soon go to the Fleet.  

  James Petersen õ18 is in his Sophomore year at  

Brophy College Preparatory and currently pursuing his 

Eagle Scout.  

Maria Boby ð Barrett, the Honors College at ASU  

Annie Caris ð Indiana University  

Kristen Chua ð Oklahoma City University  

Sydney Dean ð University of Arizona  

Bryce Dyer ð University of Arizona  

Alyssa Fierro ð Arizona Christian University  

Jackson Garcia ð University of San Diego  

Felicity Hacker ð Arizona State University  

Joe Kelly ð Syracuse University  

Andres Luna ð Grand Canyon University  

Emily Miller ð University of Oklahoma  

Kaithlyn Nathan - Glendale Community College  

Corinne Niezgodzki ð University of Notre Dame  

Michael Nilsen ð University of Arizona  

Diego Ramirez ð NAU Honors College  

Kelli Rasmussen ð Catholic University of America  

Shannon Shields ñUniversity of Louisville  

Nathan Simmons ð American University  

Lindsey Smith ð Northern Arizona University  

Maya Thomas ð Northern Arizona University  

Savannah Wasson ð Tulane University  

 

Jackson Garcia ô15 is playing D1 Football as a 
kicker for the University of San Diego and also 
received the San Diego Alcala Award, one of USDõs 
most prestigious merit scholarships.  
 

Alison Spencer õ10 graduated from U.S. Naval 

Academy with a Bachelor of Science degree in 
Cyber Operations and a commission as a U.S. 

Marine Corps 2nd Lieutenant.  

 

Nathan Simmons ô15 received the Prudential Spirit 

of Community Award for his work with the Re: 
Help Organization in April. The recognition event 

was held at the State Capitol and he had the 

pleasure of meeting Gov. Doug Ducey.  
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